Jacob Sheep Society
Minutes of the Council meeting held at the Carlton Club, St James Street, London on Thursday 3rd November at 11am
Present 
Mr G Jones (Chairman)

Mr S Taylor (President)

Mr R Locker (Vice-Chairman)

Mrs J East (Breed Promotion Chair)

Mrs R E Blacknell (Field Officer)

Dr J Strong (Treasurer & Co Secretary)

Mr J Emberton (Central RCM)

Mrs A Gilbert (South West RCM)

Mr P Colhoun (Ireland RCM)

Mr G Connor (Scotland RCM)

Mr G Haworth (Northern RCM)

Dr N Fletcher (Journal Editor)

Mrs J Simmons (Interim Administrator)

1. Welcome and to approve Jean Simmons as secretary for this meeting. 

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and welcomed the new RCM’s to the meeting. He proposed that Mrs Simmons be approved as minute secretary for the meeting. All in favour

2. Apologies: 

Araminta Lady Aldington; Miss Lisa Adams; Mrs Siwan Harries; Miss Daphne Rice.

3. Minutes of the Council meeting held on 3rd March 2011. 

There were no changes to the minutes from those present.

The Chairman brought forward the queries raised by Mrs Smith which had been circulated to Council ahead of the meeting. A number of Council members queried why Council was entertaining these changes. The Chairman confirmed that he had given an assurance that there would be an opportunity to review them again at this meeting and he felt that was the correct thing to do. 

a) Mrs Smith had requested and that her secretary’s report from March 11 should be added to the end of the minutes on the website. All in favour
b) The cup section of the minutes be amended to show the Aves Tankard had not been actioned. (Aves cups from the Royal Show had not been reallocated) The Chairman confirmed this change should be made. All in Favour

c) A request that the flock book discussion should be moved to the Secretary’s report section. It was agreed that the discussion of the flock book came up during the Chairman’s Report section and was therefore accurate.

c) The issue of re-numbering the minutes had already been done;

d) Regarding the meeting between Mrs Smith and The Vice Chairman it was agreed the minutes regarding the closing of the meeting were accurate and no one else could comment on the talk that took place after the meeting between Mrs Smith and the Vice Chairman who confirmed the minutes were accurate.

The minutes were accepted (subject to the change to b above) as a true and accurate record; proposed Mr S V Taylor seconded Mr R Locker.

4. Matters Arising.

Refer to Action Log and Closed Action Log.

5. Correspondence.

The Chairman had received a letter from Mr W Thompson and Mrs H Baillie requesting that Mr FF Higgins be made an honorary member in recognition of his work as Treasurer. Council discussed the method by which people were nominated and accepted for the honorary title. There being no formal guidelines for the nomination, Council decided that Mrs J East would lead the writing of guidelines which would be used for all future nominations. Therefore a proposal   to defer the nomination for Mr Higgins to the March Council meeting when guidelines would be in place was agreed. Proposed by Mr SV Taylor; seconded by Dr J Strong. All in favour
Mrs Simmons had received letters from members in the South West Region, (copied to various members of Council) regarding the ear tag information required for registrations. It was decided that the Field Officer would reply to them following Councils discussion on the matter later on the agenda. 

The Chairman read out a note which the Royal Bath and West (RB&W) Show had emailed expressing a hope that the RB&W could be included in the show list on the website. The Chairman had replied.

The annual nomination for the NSA’s George Headley Award had been submitted to the NSA by the Chairman. 

Mrs Simmons explained that any correspondence that came to her address was passed on to the council member most likely to be able to deal with the content.

6. Chairman’s Report.

In the interest of time, The Chairman’s report had previously been circulated to all Council Members and would be included with the minutes on the website. The Chairman had also circulated his letter for the December Journal and said how pleased he was to see that membership numbers were steady. Mrs Simmons reported a figure of 726 as being the latest paid up membership figure.

7. Office Update:- 

Mrs Simmons read her report to Council stating that:-

· Since taking over the office administration in July she had received a second-hand computer with the data base and had registered 1861 sheep and welcomed 48 new members. Membership stood at circa 726 with over-due subscribers either been reinstated, found to have resigned or contacted and we await replies. The research into the errors in the flock book (34) continues.

A report on the data base was not necessary until Council had decided on the way forward (to be discussed later on the agenda) but she did feel that the forms which members use to register sheep could be improved upon and that members needed more help to understand the way sheep are registered i.e. the data required registration numbers/ear tags etc the confusion particularly comes to light when members enter sheep for the show and sales. 

· The role of the office is to support and help Council as they run the Society; to be the keeper of membership details and sheep registrations  and for administration; as the front line for the membership a friendly helpful attitude  when they require help and to put them in touch those most able to assist them

· 2 computers would be useful for the JSS especially if connected remotely, this would mean that at busy times a volunteer would be able to compute registrations or help with queries e.g. checking registrations for shows and sales. Volunteers could be a valuable asset to the office if co-ordinated with Council members.

· We have used the services of Mrs Jo Espley, on a consultancy basis, for the last few weeks, she is a very experienced administrator and will assist in organising the DD payments and in up dating all membership data.

Council accepted the report and thanked Mrs Simmons for her work.

8. Secretary Recruitment Update

Council discussed the timing of advertising for a new secretary, it was decided that a meeting with the officers of the Society and Mrs Simmons would be held at Camster Fold in January prior to an advertisement being placed. 

Discussions concerning the claim by the previous Secretary are not contained in the minutes whilst legal proceedings are ongoing.
9. Reports form the Regions

The reports having been previously circulated. Council only discussed matters which any RCM had noted as issues requiring council’s consideration. The Eastern region RCM had asked if any of the guidelines for flock competitions have been changed since 2010. Mrs Blacknell said she would communicate with Miss Adams.

The Wales region RCM asked why the show and sale at Worcester had been called the Premier Sale for England and Wales “when it had nothing to do with Wales”. Mr Emberton told Council that he had decided to use the wording so as to encourage sponsorship. Mrs Blacknell stated that only the shows and sales at Worcester and Scotland were solely for the sale of Jacob sheep all the other regions were part of muti-breed sales. Council thought it fair to describe these sales as Premier. Council agreed to the Wales region presenting a tankard to the Best Shepherd of Jacob sheep at the Royal Welsh show. The query regarding the choice of judges for the Royal Welsh Show will be dealt with by Mrs Blacknell who will contact Mrs Harries.

The Central Region RCM had been informed that the database showed Mrs L Smith as a joint member with Mr C Smith. As Mr Smith had joined with only his name and signature on the membership application form and as Mrs Smiths name did not show in the flock book or on pedigree certificates it was felt that this was obviously a clerical error. Mrs Smith had also previously confirmed she was not a member of the Society. Council agreed that as Mrs Smith is not a member, her name would be removed from the membership details on the data base. Proposed Mr Emberton, Seconded by Mr Taylor. All in Favour

The issues raised by the South West region RCM would be covered by items on the agenda.

The Ireland Region RCM was concerned with the prospect of the JSS euro account being closed; he said that members would require some form of replacement. Dr Strong explained that the only reason he advocated closing the euro account was on costs to the Society one third of the money deposited there was lost to expenses and that the account created a great deal of paper work. Council was concerned to learn that some members of the Irish Region may feel that closing the account would be an indication that the society felt separated from the members in Southern Ireland and reassured Mr Colhoun that this was not the case. Dr Strong suggested that Paypal would be a convenient and cost effective way for members in the Republic to pay. Mr Locker asked Mr Colhoun to take a message to the members saying that no separation was wanted and The Chairman said he or Dr Strong would write to explain the situation. Dr Strong informed Mr Colhoun how the PayPal system would work with a form issued by the Treasurer being used as an invoice which could be paid online either through a member’s PayPal account if they had one, or with a debit or credit card.

10. Treasurer’s Report.

The Treasurer’s reports having been previously circulated Dr Strong brought to Council attention that although the changes he had recommended to the Society’s investments had been successful an increase in the society’s income was needed. 

He found that the 2011 AGM would probably be income producing when the accounts were finalised.

Council discussed the costs of Breed Promotion and advertising for the Shows and Sales. Mrs East said that all BP invoices should be sent to her for approval before being sent to the Treasurer. Mr Locker and Mrs East should co-ordinate all advertising for the show and sales so that regions are not doubling the amount of advertising done; it was decided that Mrs Blacknell and Mr Locker would co-ordinate the inspectors for the show and sales to try and reduce expenses; Mrs Blacknell told Council that inspectors were not allowed to claim expenses if they were selling sheep at the Show & Sales they attended.

Dr Strong asked Council to consider increasing the Society’s revenue by increasing registration costs. Following discussion it was proposed by Mr Emberton and seconded by Mr Taylor that the registration fees be increased to £4 (5 euros) for ewe lambs and to £13 (17 euros) for ram lambs. It was noted that the last increase for ewe lambs was made in 2004.  He hadn’t been able to discover when there had last been an increase for ram lambs but stated that it was before 1999. 

Council discussed the fees for flock competitions there being a minimum charge of £15 per flock the expense of judges travelling long distances were the main reason the competitions lost money in some regions, the Treasurer told Council the competitions must become self supporting. He also said regions must at least break even when organising regional events and that he would be asking for budgets from each RCM for each year and that all monies held must be accounted for. Dr Strong will review the regional budgets at Council meetings. 

Council discussed the continuation of the Irish Bursaries; At present eight bursaries a year are available, either for judges’ to travel to Ireland or for Irish judges’ to travel to Britain. However the quality of the sheep in Ireland has improved significantly over the years and Mrs Blacknell told Council the bursaries may reduce in the future. It was proposed that the bursaries continue for now and that the judges’ must apply to the Field Officer before claiming the £100 from the Treasurer. Proposed by Mrs Blacknell and seconded by Mr Connor. All in favour.

11. Field Officer’s Report

The Field Officers report having been previously circulated, Council were asked to consider the removal of some judges’ from the panel for an infringement of the byelaws pertaining to the attending of judges’ forums and other regional events. After some discussion about individual cases agreement was reached for the removal of some and further enquiries on others.  Council discussed the complaint made against a member in the South West by some of his fellow competitors. It was agreed the Chairman would contact the member in question to remind him of the standards required. Proposed Mrs East, Seconded Mrs Blacknell? All in favour.

Council unanimously agreed that, Mr Gavin Haworth and Mrs Susan Bechelli be moved up from the provisional judges’ list to the full panel judges’ list. 

The nominations for the provisional judges’ panel were all accepted.

Mrs Siwan Harries; proposed by Mr Mark Wakelin seconded by Mr Lyndon Trumper

Mr James Leonard; proposed by Mr Mark Wakelin seconded by Mr Wyn Harries

Mrs Beryl Thompson; proposed by Mr Clive Richardson seconded by Mrs Barbara Johnston.

Also accepted but deferred until her return from New Zealand

Miss Jamie Fraser; 4360; proposed by Mr Gordon Connor seconded by Mrs Barbara Webster 

12. Breed Promotion Chair’s Report.

The BP Chair’s report having been previously circulated 

· Mrs East informed Council that when compiling regional budgets the RCMs should discuss with her where the £500 allowed for breed promotion is allocated.

· The structure of the Breed Promotion Committee was under consideration, with the cost effectiveness of regional representation causing concern

· A new publication had been written by John and Freda Fozzard – Lambing Notes. They would be available for sale. Council thanked Mr and Mrs Fozzard for this.
· Apologies were given for the delay in the availability of items for sale on the Website. It is thought that the PayPal facility will help with the sales.

· The new leaflet will be available at the AGM these leaflets will carry information on specific regions.

13. Communication Channels Updates.

Journal.

The Journal Report having been previously circulated;

Dr Fletcher told Council that the Winter Journal is at the draft stage and will be 90 pages in order to contain the show results, regional reports and still have items of general interest and advertisements. Council agreed that the quality of paper should be maintained as postage costs would not be reduced by use of lighter-weight paper. 

Mrs Gilbert suggested that the dates of the dead lines for the journal be posted on the website.

Website 

Mr Locker reported that it was proving difficult to administer the member’s advertisements on the website. It was proving to be too much work to check the registrations of sheep offered for sale by members; 

 Mr Locker proposed, seconded by Mr Emberton that a link is made to a major website, farmingads.co.uk, with a menu to guide people to a Jacob page. There would be a disclaimer made by the Society and the sheep would be sold on a buyer beware basis.

All in favour
Communications officer

The Chairman said that a new post of Communications Officer should be considered to oversee The Journal, Website and the Handbook. It will be discussed further at the March Council Meeting. .Dr Fletcher said she would be willing to undertake the position. In the meantime a new handbook will be prepared. It is hoped to have this ready for distribution at the April AGM (see below)

Handbook 

Dr Fletcher will co-ordinate the publishing of the 2012 handbook, new data will be required before this is possible.

Mr Colhoun asked if advertisements in the handbook could be a source of revenue, Mr Emberton suggested that the whole design of the handbook be re-visited before publication. All in favour
14. Archive Update

Mr Taylor reported that

· He and Mrs Rushbrooke had finished sorting the material in the boxes he had received and was aware that there was more material at the Camster Fold office. 

· He had been in contact with Jennifer Granville from Reading University regarding the removal of material.
· Mr Locker reported that the material from Miss Bartholomew was ready for archiving and he would bring it to Camster Fold on January 14th
· Mr Taylor will collect all material from the Office on that date.
· The Chairman said that the Society was keen that a senior member of the University should be identified to formally accept these important archives from the Society and so they are seen as an asset to the archives of the agricultural records of the Country.
15. Bye Laws Approval

The changes to the Bye Laws had previously circulated and approved by Council via email. Final minor adjustments to account for appendix sheep and approval were agreed by Council.

The new appendix rules would be added before printing and distribution to the members. All appendix registration applications would go to the Field Officer.

It was proposed by Mr Locker, seconded by Mrs East that the new Appendix Rules including 5(e) and 5(g) be accepted.

All in favour
16. Approval of Stage 2 of Terms of Reference & Ear Tagging/Recommendations for Approval

Ear Tagging

The report and recommendations of the sub-committee had previously been circulated Council discussed the issues and decided to agree to the suggestions by the majority of the sub-committee but to reject the minority suggestion that a second individual number could be recorded if required.   It was proposed by Mr Emberton, seconded by Mr Locker that the suggestions in the report as to the ear tag information and how it would be recorded on the pedigree certificates and in the flock book would be accepted and that all sheep would be identified by one individual number. 11 in favour 1 abstention.
Phase 2

Council discussed the report and agreed with the sub-committee’s suggestions regarding the future database; it was proposed by Mr Emberton and seconded by Mr Taylor that the committee continue with the investigations into the use of Grassroots database and report their findings and suggestions via email to Council.  All in favour
17. Shows and Sales

Mrs Blacknell proposed, seconded by Mrs East; that the discussion on the future of the shows and sales be deferred until November 2012 and that 2012 be used as a second pilot year for the changes. All in favour
18. Remaining Cups for Allocation

Two more “Charles Aves Cups” had been found in the archives. One of these was reallocated to the SW Region and One to the Irish Region. It was agreed that the Charles Aves Tankard that had previously been decided would be awarded for the most points in interbreed classes would potentially be too time consuming to administer and track. Daphne Rice had requested a cup if there was one available for Novice Classes in the Southern Region so the tankard has now been allocated there. It is believed Wales may have another Charles Aves Cup which had been discovered with another cup that had gone to Wales previously. The reallocation of this can be agreed in March.

 19 NSA Update

Nothing to report

20. 2012 AGM

The Chairman had told the meeting that the arrangements were all in hand and going to plan, with all paperwork ready for the Winter Journal.

21 Officer changes check

A spreadsheet recording all appointments and dates of changes of Council members was provided by the Chairman.

22 AOB

Mrs East asked Council if it would be practical for it to meet three times a year, thus allowing more time for discussion. Mr Taylor suggested this was deferred to the March meeting. All in favour of deferment to March
23. Date and Time of Next Meeting.

1st March 2012 at 11 am the Carlton Club, London.

